SECAC meeting 1/26/21
Executive Board Members in attendance: Troy Sampson, chairman; Sarah Wayland, vice chairwoman; Jamie Anfenson-Comeau, secretary; Ayo Bello, listserv manager; Bonnie Razler, social media manager; Janie Payne, treasurer; Pamela Talley, community outreach manager.
Others in Attendance: See attached screen capture at end of document.
Chairman Troy Sampson opened the meeting virtually at 6:30 p.m.
Mr. Sampson introduced the SECAC board members, Prince George’s County Public Schools partners and PGCPS school board District 3 member Pamela Boozer-Strother.
Mr. Sampson introduced  Trinell Bowman, PGCPS associate superintendent, department of special education.
Dr. Bowman said information is continuing to flow from the PGCPS CEO and the county executive regarding school reopening. She noted that the county has entered Phase 1B for COVID-19 vaccinations, which includes teachers and other school staff and personnel.
PGCPS has partnered with Kaiser Permanente, and will be providing vaccinations for PGCPS employees starting Feb. 1 at three locations in the county (northern, southern and central).
Dr. Bowman said there are three considerations before returning small groups of students to schools; the percentage of cases in the county should be between 5 and 8%, the number of new cases per day should be between 46 and 91, and the average daily case rate per 100,000 should be between 5 and 10.
She said that as of Jan. 21, the positivity rate was 9.4%, the number of new cases per day was 409, and the daily case rate was 45 per 100,000. Because of that, she said, PGCPS remains in a virtual only situation.
She said the school system is following the CDC recommendation that it may not be necessary to close an entire building if an employee tests positive for COVID-19 or has come into contact with someone who has. Only the immediate area or shared workspaces are closed.
Dr. Bowman said there are efforts to look at recovery for all students, including those with special needs, and they are meeting with the Maryland State Department of Education regarding recovery programs.
After students return to in-person instruction, PGCPS will be in contact with parents regarding recovery services.
As part of its reopening plan,if students cannot wear masks, the Department of Special Education plans to document it as part of the student’s IEP, to assure that reasonable accommodations can be made for those students.
‘Mr. Sampson asked if there was going to be a plan to address regression and other factors in students with disabilities.
Dr. Bowman said that yes, and the department will be very transparent about what those plans will look like.
Vice chairwoman Sarah Wayland asked about students who are set to graduate this year.
Dr. Bowman said recovery plans will look at prioritizing graduating seniors, and will give guidance to school teams.
Mr. Sampson asked if that guidance will include community service hours.
Dr. Bowman said community service hours are a state requirement, and that MSDE will release information and possible waivers regarding graduation requirements.
Dr. Bowman said that CEO Monicaq Goldson is committed to the results of the earlier parent survey, in which most parents said they wanted to continue virtual learning.
Mr. Simpson introduced Laura Sibbald, PGCPS autism specialist.
Ms. Sibbald works with middle and high school autism programs regarding training for use of technology. She said that despite the tools PGCPS has, it is finding that students are demonstrating difficulty accessing the platforms and basic Zoom features consistently in order to access content effectively.
To aid in that, they have put forward a district learning guide for parent resources, which contains a plethora of information. It can be found at sites.google.com/pgcps.org/d/parentresources.home
Ms. Sibbald said PGCPS is also providing Student Technology Tips workshops for students, the most recent held Jan. 27. These 30-minute sessions include closed captioning.
An attendee asked if PGCPS is using Kami software. Ms. Bowman said that yes, Kami was purchased for the whole school system.
Another attendee said there are more Zoom features in Windows operating system than with the Chromebook OS.
Marsie Torchon, PGCPS program coordinator, family engagement, said that there are virtual caregiver support groups meeting from February until June, virtual mental wellness for distance learning and supporting parents of students with challenging behaviors. 
Ms. Torchon also said the 10th annual Parent Empowerment Conference will be held in 20 virtual sessions from March through April. The keynote speaker, Dr. Ross Greene, will present on March 20, and the feature speaker, Dr. Dan Habib, will present on March 24.
She also said that the website understood.org provides resources for families, including a COVID-19 series.
Yvette Young, PGCPS social worker, said that the Parent’s Place of Maryland holds weekly Coffee and Conversations on different topics.
One attendee said the school system needs to come up with a cohesive plan for sixth graders, some of whom are housed in elementary schools while others are in middle schools.
Dr. Bowman said she will share those concerns with the executive leadership teams, and noted that eventually, all 6th grades will be housed in middle schools.
Another attendee asked how teachers make decisions about which platforms to use.
Dr. Bowman said they did consideration for classes, and provided training for teachers on what platforms are better for accessibility, and released a guide as part of the training to help facilitate decision-making.
Ms. Wayland said she is concerned that, after students return to in-person learning, they will bring COVID-19 home from schools.
Mr. Sampson said he’s heard concerns from educators about the timing between the first and second doses of the vaccine.
Dr. Bowman said that right now there is currently no vaccine approved for children, but that one is currently under development. She said that Dr. Goldson will hold a virtual town hall meeting to discuss concerns. She said it is a hard decision for parents whether or not to send their children to school.
Mr. Sampson asked about the school system’s contact tracing.
Dr. Bowman said there is a protocol that is followed when someone has tested positive for COVID-19 or has been in contact with someone who has tested positive.
SECAC board member Pamela Talley said she was on a Kennedy Kreiger focus group, and was the only parent who showed up. She said more people are needed to lend their voices.
One attendee said she is concerned about COVID-19 transmission by children, who may pass the virus along to other members of their household.
Mr. Sampson added that it is a particularly challenging consideration, noting that a new version of the virus has a quicker transmission.
SECAC board member Ayo Bello asked if the COVID-19 vaccine will be mandated for all PGCPS employees.
Dr. Bowman said the vaccine is optional, not required, and right now is voluntary.
Ms. Wayland asked a question regarding the placement of autism programs in the county, noting that Paint Branch Elementary School, which is a Chinese language immersion school, also houses an autism program, which is problematic for students with language processing issues.
Dr. Bowman said PGCPS is looking at an expansion of the autism program, and will give an update before the end of the school year, including an update on the Paint Branch program, most likely by April or May.
School board member Pamela Boozer-Strother said the new Hyattsville Middle School, expected to open in fall 2023, will house an autism program.
Mr. Sampson thanked everyone for attending the virtual meeting, and said the next meeting will be held at 6:30 p.m. on Feb. 23. The topic will be Finding Financial Support for Your Child Outside PGCPS. 
Mr. Sampson wished everyone a good evening and closed the meeting at 8:08 p.m.
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